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Editorial

End the redistricting charade, senators

April 24, 2011   

It is disingenuous, at best, for any state lawmaker to hide behind a protracted process that could delay a fair and frank redistricting effort now, but that is precisely what is occurring in New York.

And three state senators from this area are guilty as well and have to end this charade.

District lines for state and congressional seats have to be redrawn every 10 years based on new census data; the state has an obligation to the public to do this right.

Historically, though, the process has been torturous and fraught with the worst in back-room politics. As a result, the public usually ends up with odd-shaped, bizarre political boundaries drawn, in part, to protect incumbents — and to give both Democrats and Republicans "safe" districts that are counter to fair and competitive elections.

This time, it has to be different. We urge three state representatives from the mid-Hudson Valley — Republicans Steve Saland of Poughkeepsie, Greg Ball of Patterson, and William Larkin of Cornwall— to get behind the drive to have impartial congressional and state district lines drawn as soon as possible. To date, these lawmakers have reneged on a pre-election pledge to support independent redistricting.

Their actions are indefensible. Their pledge was made to New York Uprising, led by former New York City Mayor Ed Koch, and the public took them at their word. Consequently, these lawmakers have now landed on New York Uprising's "Enemies of Reform" list for failing to follow through.

The area's other state senator, John Bonacic of Mount Hope, is not listed as an enemy because he is a co-sponsor of one of the two bills introduced in the state Senate to create an independent redistricting commission. Bonacic also backs a sound, long-term fix to the redistricting issue: Amending the state Constitution, something the other three support as well.

But changing the Constitution is a long, convoluted process. Legislation would have to be approved by two consecutive legislatures and then by voters. This couldn't be completed until 2013 at the earliest, and redistricting is supposed to be done before then and will set the boundaries in place for the next 10 years. Thus, a constitutional change wouldn't really apply until after the 2020 census was completed.

The public can't wait that long for reform.

There's no reason why lawmakers couldn't pass a stop-gap measure, appointing an independent commission this year to get to work on redistricting. Gov. Andrew Cuomo has proposed legislation to that end. Assembly Speaker Sheldon Silver and more than half of the members of the Democrat-led Assembly have signed on to it. Cuomo says he will veto any redistricting plan passed by the Legislature that doesn't include a way to stop the lines from being drawn in a partisan fashion.

Remember, even with an independent commission, legislators wouldn't be relinquishing their authority to approve the redrawn map. Anything rejected would have to go back to the commission for amendments until a map was approved.

But this would shift the burden on lawmakers to make an objective, public case for change; they wouldn't be able to carve up the map in a series of closed-door meetings and trades that run counter to open government.

Supporting a reform effort that would have no real effect for 10 years clearly doesn't cut it. The senators must act with the sense of urgency that this issue demands.
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